



# The Ruling Alliance between Hezbollah and Free Patriotic Movement Under Scrutiny

SELMAN BÜYÜKKARA

30 NOVEMBER 2021



Abstract: Fifteen years have passed since Hezbollah and the Free Patriotic Movement (FPM), which both occupy a central place in Lebanon's sectarian political system, signed a Memorandum of Understanding and formed the political alliance currently governing Lebanon. These two parties, which were ideologically and politically opposed, came together for strategic and pragmatic purposes in the new political atmosphere created after Syria's withdrawal from Lebanon in 2005. Through the alliance, Hezbollah gained a Christian umbrella to legitimate its weapons, while the FPM gained an ally to end its isolation from Lebanese politics. Nevertheless, the unfolding national, regional, and international developments over the last three years may jeopardize the agreement that has allowed both sides the opportunity to flex their muscles in the political arena for a long time. This brief will outline the strains that threaten the sustainability of the alliance between Hezbollah and the FPM.

#### Introduction

On 6 February 2021, Gebran Bassil, the president of the Free Patriotic Movement (FPM), released a statement that the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) with Hezbollah should be re-visited. He stated that "developing this understanding in the direction of opening new horizons and hopes for the Lebanese [people] is a condition for its continued viability, as it is no longer needed if those committed to it do not succeed in the battle to build the state and the honorable Lebanese victory over the corrupt alliance that destroys any resistance or struggle." Announced on the 15<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the strategic agreement between FPM and Hezbollah, this statement reveals the ongoing problems the alliance faces despite its success in securing parliamentary dominance and electing Michel Aoun as president in 2016. The national, regional, and international developments of the last three years have made the future of the alliance more uncertain than at any point over the past fifteen years.

This brief aims to analyze the increasing strain in the alliance due to the cost and burden of certain domestic and regional developments. The brief initially concentrates on the political, ideological, and social context that united these ideologically divergent parties. The brief then assesses how concession bargaining has evolved during the historical evolution of Lebanese politics. Lastly, the brief ends with an examination of the existing cracks in the alliance under six main titles: (1) the 2019 protests; (2) Lebanon's economic crisis and isolation; (3) the Beirut explosion and changing

The national, regional, and international developments of the last three years have made the future of the alliance more uncertain than at any point over the past fifteen years

threat perceptions; (4) Patriarch Al-Rai's opposition to Hezbollah; (5) divergences in foreign policy approaches and the international pressure on FPM and Hezbollah; (6) clashing interests between Hezbollah's allies.

#### **Agreement in Context**

Fifteen years ago, FPM (possessing a predominantly Maronite Christian electoral base) and Hezbollah (the Shiite political party and armed non-state organization) signed a MoU at Mar Mikhael Church in Beirut. At the time of the MoU's signing, often known as the Mar Mikhael Understanding, it was hard to imagine that these two parties with such divergent ideological and political stances could establish strong cooperation. While the text of the agreement emphasized dialogue, democracy, and security, it was mainly a strategic agreement for both parties to increase their influence over the Lebanese political theatre.

Until the signing of the MoU in 2006, Hezbollah and FPM followed completely opposing paths in Lebanese politics. Hezbollah was established in 1982 by Shiite clerics with ties to Iran to fight against the Israeli occupation of Lebanon amid the Lebanese Civil War. In their "Open Letter" manifesto announced in 1985, Hezbollah stated three main ideological constituents: (1) the establishment of an Islamic State in Lebanon, (2) the pursuit of *jihad* against Israel and other Western powers, and (3) submission to the *wilāyat al-faqīh* that administers both the Islamic jurisdiction and general politics of the nation.² Following the end of the Lebanese Civil War in 1990, Hezbollah made certain concessions by abandoning its rigid ideological vision of establishing an Islamic State in order to be a part of the post-war democratic process. More importantly, while Hezbollah evolved from a militant organization into a political party, it succeeded in securing its arms on the basis of fighting Israel thanks to Syria's tutelage of Lebanon during the civil war which kept a tight grip over the country until 2005.³ Although Hezbollah participated in every single parliamentary election since the end of the war,⁴ it did not however become part of any government formed in the country until 2005. Meanwhile, it maintained its attacks inside and outside Lebanon during this period.⁵

The FPM headed by Michel Aoun, on the other hand, is a Maronite Christian political party that followed an opposite direction during and after the Civil War. While a commander in the Lebanese army, Michel Aoun opposed the Taif Agreement and declared a War of Liberation in

It was hard to imagine that these two parties with such divergent ideological and political stances could establish strong cooperation

1989 against the Syrian presence in Lebanon. In 1990, Aoun surrendered after a military assault on the presidential palace, and was exiled to France on the condition of a media ban to disconnect him from his political base in Lebanon. 6 Since Aoun's supporters were prevented from forming an official political party, in 1994, FPM was initially organized as an informal political movement around a nonsectarian, secular, and nationalist ideo-political agenda, targeting middle-class Christians, student organizations, and syndicates. The movement strongly criticized the Syrian influence in Lebanon and the corruption of Lebanese political elites. After the liberation of South Lebanon from Israeli occupation in 2000, the "Qornet Shehwan gathering" was established as a coalition of Christian political and intellectual figures to demand the complete withdrawal of Syria.8 These developments created a space for FPM to rally audiences opposed to the Syrian presence, and Aoun exploited the disagreement between the United States (US) and Syria over Iraq after 9/11 to lobby against Syrian existence in Lebanon. Aoun effectively lobbied in the US Congress9 to enact the Syria Accountability and Lebanese Sovereignty Restoration Act<sup>10</sup> in order to end Syrian presence and their support for "terrorism" in Lebanon. A year later, UN Security Council decided to implement UNSCR 1559, which called "upon all remaining foreign forces to withdraw from Lebanon." The withdrawal of Syrian troops from Lebanon enabled Aoun to return from exile and turn the Free Patriotic Movement into a political party in 2005.12

Perceptions on the post-war parliamentary structure put in place after the Taif Accord in 1989 is another point where the two parties ideologically and politically differed. The Taif Accord introduced an even distribution in the parliament between Sunnis and Christians (5:5), changing the prewar allocation that gave Christians a majority in the parliament with a 6:5 ratio. Furthermore, it transferred executive powers from the presidency (Maronite) to the Council of Minister (the prime minister is Sunni) while also enhancing the powers of the Speaker of Parliament (Shia).<sup>13</sup> Meanwhile, Maronites feared the demand by Shia voices, who constitute a third of the population, to alter the power sharing agreement from being a dual Christian-Muslim division to a tripartite division (*muthalatha*) between Maronites-Sunnis-Shias.<sup>14</sup> Although both Aoun and the Shiite parties are critical of the Taif Agreement, they categorically exclude each other's sought-after models of power sharing.

Coming to 2005, while the FPM was one of the main parties that protested the Syrian presence, on the other side, Hezbollah and its allies gathered big protests in Beirut on March 8 to show appreciation for Syria's administrative role in Lebanon. However, widespread protests following the assassination of Rafik Hariri, also called the Cedar Revolution, led to the withdrawal of Syrian troops from Lebanon. This would be the turning point for both Hezbollah and FPM in terms of their political and ideological stances. For Hezbollah, the Syrian withdrawal from Lebanon and the

# For the FPM, the Cedar Revolution gave it a legal opportunity to transform its movement into a national political party

adoption of UNSCR 1559 directly posed a threat to Hezbollah's arms given the resolution's clear statement about the "disbanding and disarmament of all Lebanese and non-Lebanese militias." Furthermore, Syria's absence forced Hezbollah to increase its involvement in Lebanese politics by participating in the democratic process and seeking to find a new political alliance within national politics. For the FPM, the Cedar Revolution gave it a legal opportunity to transform its movement into a national political party. Under a sectarian democratic structure, the FPM abandoned its secular discourse for a sectarian (Maronite) tone. The main rallying focus of the FPM became fighting against corruption and promoting the "rights" of its Christian constituency, with the new political discourse based on the concepts of "change and reform." To

Despite their different ideological stances, structural transformation in Lebanese politics made these parties need to cooperate by making certain concessions under the MoU. In this context, Hezbollah, whose weapons were in danger due to the UNSCR 1559 and needed to find a place in post-2005 Lebanese politics, thereby secured legitimacy of its weapons with the agreement (see MoU, Article X).<sup>18</sup> FPM, on the other side, overcame its political isolation in exchange for granting much-needed Christian legitimacy to Hezbollah's weapons.

#### From Exclusion to Power: The Evolution of the Alliance

After signing the MoU, the Hezbollah-FPM alliance experienced various political developments. Only four months after the memorandum, the 2006 war broke out between Lebanon and Israel. This war cemented the inter-party relations between the FPM and Hezbollah, especially after the FPM's calls for Christians to host Shiite refuges bombarded by Israel in Southern Lebanon.<sup>19</sup> Following the war, disagreements in the cabinet between March 8 and March 14 led to a severe crisis.20 Aiming to weaken Hezbollah,21 the March 14 Alliance sought to dismantle Hezbollah's telecommunication network and limit their stronghold.<sup>22</sup> While the March 8 alliance, mainly composed of Hezbollah, FPM and Amal Movement, a fellow Shia party, conducted their opposition through sit-ins for the first two years, the decision of the government to dismantle the telecommunication channels of Hezbollah resulted in Hezbollah's military forces taking to the streets and occupying strategic points of Beirut on May 7, 2008.23 The Doha Agreement, signed on 21 May 2008, ended the political crisis and granted constitutional veto power to the opposition by changing the electoral law.<sup>24</sup> Additionally, the agreement turned certain Christian-dominated areas into separate electoral districts, increasing the electoral advantages of Christian parties, especially the FPM.25 However, Hezbollah's military action in Beirut, and other factors, cost FPM its Christian votes in the 2009 general election, which dropped from 70% to 50% compared to the previous elections in 2005.26

# By fighting against the radical Sunni groups threatening the Christian minority in Syria, Michel Aoun and Hezbollah presented themselves as defenders of Lebanon and guardians of Christians in the region

Coming to 2011, the regional turmoil after the eruption of the Arab Uprisings also positively affected relations between FPM and Hezbollah. Hezbollah sent military support for Bashar al-Assad, in coordination with Iran, against the Sunni military opposition. During this period, the Syrian War experienced the rise of some radical Sunni groups like ISIS, which was perceived as a threat against Christian minorities in Syria and Lebanon. By fighting against the radical Sunni groups threatening the Christian minority in Syria, Michel Aoun and Hezbollah presented themselves as defenders of Lebanon and guardians of Christians in the region.<sup>27</sup> Under this context, Hezbollah and the Lebanese Armed Forces fought and arrested a prominent Sunni Salafi cleric Ahmad al-Assir, who went to Syria to fight alongside Syrian rebels.<sup>28</sup> They also conducted a cooperative military operation in 2017, called Operation Fajr al-Juroud, against 600 self-proclaimed Islamic State fighters near the Syrian border.<sup>29</sup> Significantly, FPM and Hezbollah were bolstered by the changing of power on the ground in Syria as Assad emerged victorious and recaptured lost territories. These developments shifted the power balance in favor of the FPM-Hezbollah alliance.

The 2014-2016 presidential elections and the 2018 parliamentary elections were an important milestone for the FPM and Hezbollah in their alliance and the pinnacle of their capture of Lebanese politics. The main figures of the March 14 alliance, Saad Hariri (The Future Movement) and Samir Geagea (The Lebanese Forces) stroke independent deals with FPM and Hezbollah that paved the way for Michel Aoun to become president in 2016. This weakened the defining political claims of the March 14 alliance and blurred the lines between the previously opposing camps rendering the alliance irrelevant to its base.<sup>30</sup> In this period, due to the increasing Iranian influence in the region, Saudi Arabia increased the intensity of its's threatening policies against Hezbollah have increased in intensity.<sup>31</sup> Saad Hariri's resignation on 4 November 2017, announced in Riyadh under alleged pressure from Saudi Arabia to isolate Hezbollah,<sup>32</sup> caused Hariri a serious loss of prestige. These events brought tensions within the March 14 Alliance to light.<sup>33</sup> However, Aoun's active role in solving this crisis was reflected as a positive development for Aoun and his party.<sup>34</sup> As a result of all these developments in the realpolitik area, the balance of power seriously tilted in favor of the FPM-Hezbollah alliance.<sup>35</sup> Indeed, while Aoun won the 2014-2016 presidential elections, Hezbollah and FPM captured the majority in the 2018 parliamentary elections.<sup>36</sup>

#### "All Means All": The Cracks in a 15-year-long Alliance

Following the bitter developments beginning in 2019 and afterward, the once carefree alliance between the FPM and Hezbollah has seemingly begun to be shaken due to the political turmoil in the country. Endemic corruption, Hezbollah's isolationist policies, the ramifications of the Beirut Port explosion, the

## This weakened the defining political claims of the March 14 alliance and blurred the lines between the previously opposing camps rendering the alliance irrelevant to its base

changing Maronite discourse, foreign policy divergences and increasing international pressure, and the deadlock in forming a government have constituted the main points of discord in the alliance.

#### a. The 2019 protests and Its Burden on Hezbollah

The 2019 protests put new burdens on Hezbollah's alliances with the FPM and Amal movement, both of which are publicly accused of being at the center of corruption.

On 17 October 2019, hundreds of angry protestors across Lebanon took to the streets to protest new taxes on gasoline, tobacco, and WhatsApp calls.<sup>37</sup> However, the protests quickly turned into a condemnation of the stagnant economy, unemployment, and corruption.<sup>38</sup> The endemic corruption was especially a main complaint by the protestors. Among those elites, Gebran Bassil, Free Patriotic Movement chief and President Aoun's son-in-law, was the protester's main target as the epitome of corruption in the economic and political system. In addition to targeting Bassil with harsh derogatory slogans<sup>39</sup> during his attendance of the 2020 World Economic Forum, the protesters demanded the revoke of Bassil's invitation through online petitions<sup>40</sup>citing his corruption, thereby forcing Bassil to acquit himself before global public opinion.<sup>41</sup> Bassil is publicly accused of various corruption scandals amongst which are related to his term in the energy ministry,42 the transfer of government funds to individuals close to him through front companies, massive budget deficit, and the unknown fate of \$33 million from seismic survey sales and others.<sup>43</sup> Thus, FPM's cornerstone political discourse of anti-corruption since 2005 looked hollow as the public increasingly associated FPM politicians with corruption. Meanwhile, the Shiite community, which is suffering from the current economic stalemate and political deadlock, also seemed tired of the corrupt order to which Nabih Berri, the speaker of parliament and leader of the Amal movement, is also associated.44

Hezbollah leader Nasrallah's attack and defaming of the protests posited Hezbollah as the main protector of this political order.<sup>45</sup> Furthermore, the violence of some Hezbollah sympathizers against the protesters<sup>46</sup> and party leaders' tacit support showed Hezbollah's readiness to mobilize all its means, even to the point of provoking a sectarian conflict, to maintain this established order. These associations have dealt some serious damage to Hezbollah's public image as it continues to protect its allies and the political order it leads.

## These associations have dealt some serious damage to Hezbollah's public image as it continues to protect its allies and the political order it leads

#### b. Lebanon's Economic Crisis and Isolation

In its 2019 country report, the IMF estimated the unemployment rate in Lebanon to be around 20%<sup>47</sup> while its debt-to-GDP ratio was the third highest in the world in 2020.<sup>48</sup> By 2021, Lebanon's economic and financial crisis was ranked in the possibly top 3 most severe crises episodes globally since the midnineteenth century.<sup>49</sup> As the Lebanese pound lost about 90% of its value since 2019,<sup>50</sup> Hezbollah is being blamed for Lebanon's isolation, which is deepening the economic crisis. During the Arab uprisings, Hezbollah was increasingly seen as an Iranian proxy and supported the Assad regime by participating in the Syrian War, which distanced Lebanon from other countries in the region and especially from the Gulf Countries.<sup>51</sup> This isolation created a financial aid crisis.<sup>52</sup> In response, the Maronite religious authority represented by Patriarch Bechara Boutros Al-Rai often called for internationalization and international meetings to save Lebanon, mentioning the rising threat that Lebanon's isolation poses.<sup>53</sup> This has put the FPM in an awkward situation between its ruling partner and the Maronite patriarchy that continues to influence the sympathies of the Christian community.

#### c. Hezbollah's Armament Threating Lebanon: Beirut Port Explosion

The traumatic explosion in the port of Beirut on August 4 also marked a watershed in the state of the relationship between the two parties. Ammonium nitrate, suspiciously stored in the port, caused great destruction due to the negligence of the responsible authorities. The explosion in the Port of Beirut, considered to be under Hezbollah's control and allegedly one of the main supply areas in the Syrian War, strengthened the discourse among Hezbollah's opponents that its weapons are a threat to Lebanon and Lebanese Christians. The FPM that portrayed itself as the patron of the Christians, felt pressure to take harsher and more critical stances towards the traumatic explosion in the heart of Beirut and the ensuing investigation feud as shown below.

#### d. Shifting Discourse of the Maronite Patriarch Al-Rai

The Maronite patriarchy considers itself as the founding element of the Lebanese state, and the religious authority embraces this as a "historic" mission. The discourse of religious authority on politics has a significant influence on the Maronite community.<sup>55</sup> In FPM's relationship with Hezbollah, Al-Rai initially adopted an inclusive, moderate, and dialogue-centered discourse on Hezbollah. He considered Hezbollah's armament as a crucial element for protecting Christian minorities in Syria.<sup>56</sup> However, in May 2014, Al-Rai became the first patriarch to visit Israel, and this visit broke the warm atmosphere with Hezbollah since the beginning of the Syrian Civil War.<sup>57</sup> Later, Al-Rai emphasized the unity of the

## The traumatic explosion in the port of Beirut on August 4 also marked a watershed in the state of the relationship between the two parties

Lebanese state and started to adopt a critical discourse on Hezbollah's "divisive" influence in Lebanon.<sup>58</sup> During this period, Al-Rai started to adopt a similar discourse as the Christian parties in the March 14 Alliance. Al-Rai's visit to Saudi Arabia was perceived as a message during the escalating Saudi-Iranian conflict over Lebanon.<sup>59</sup> Moreover, Al-Rai attributed Lebanon's economic crisis to Hezbollah's isolationist policies.<sup>60</sup> He further expressed that parties should be free from external intervention and should form a government to solve the crisis after the explosion of Beirut Port, indirectly referring to the close relationship between Iran and Hezbollah.<sup>61</sup>

#### e. Contrary Foreign Policy Approaches and International Pressure

Foreign Policy is another point where FPM and Hezbollah are increasingly adopting different approaches over the last few years. In contrast to Hezbollah, FPM is keener on maintaining working relations with Western countries and adopting internationally accepted positions regarding Syria, Israel, and Iran. The FPM is very active in diaspora politics and is involved in lobbying activities in the US, where it is careful to not lose ground. In 2017, after Michel Aoun's visit to Saudi Arabia, Iranian President Hassan Rouhani invited Aoun to visit Tehran several times, <sup>62</sup> but Aoun did not respond to these invitations. In the same year, Gebran Bassil stated that "Lebanon does not have an ideological clash with Israel, and they are not against Israel's security", <sup>63</sup> which is contrary to Hezbollah's ideological position towards Israel. In 2019, Hezbollah's national ally did not invite Syria to the Arab Economic and Social Development Summit, which Hezbollah harshly criticized. <sup>64</sup> Furthermore, in the maritime border talks with Israel that started in November 2020, while the Hezbollah bloc emphasized that these talks cannot be associated with any peace agreement with Israel, <sup>65</sup> Aoun stated that the talks were open to peace negotiations. <sup>66</sup>

Later, the differences started to deepen with the Beirut Port explosion and Al-Rai's discourse as international pressure started to mount on FPM due to its relation to Hezbollah. During the period when the Trump administration applied a "maximum pressure" campaign on the Iranian regime and its regional proxies, many officials and institutions of Hezbollah were subject to international sanctions. In addition to the sanctions on many Hezbollah-related individuals and companies,<sup>67</sup> on November 6, 2020, the US imposed economic sanctions on Gebran Bassil due to corruption allegations.<sup>68</sup> Then Secretary of State Michael R. Pompeo said in a statement: "Through his corrupt activities, Bassil has also undermined good governance and contributed to

# FPM is keener on maintaining working relations with Western countries and adopting internationally accepted positions

the prevailing system of corruption and political patronage that plagues Lebanon, which has aided and abetted Hezbollah's destabilizing activities."<sup>69</sup> Former U.S. ambassador to Lebanon, Jeffrey Feltman also said: "No one has done more to expand Hezbollah's political dominance in Lebanon than Bassil."<sup>70</sup> The cost of this international pressure has become heavy to bear for the FPM, and criticisms of Hezbollah by FPM figures have started to be heard more in public. If not well-compensated for by its ally, the FPM might eventually come to decide that the alliance is too costly to sustain.

#### f. Clashing Interests between Hezbollah's Allies and Disagreements over Government Formation

Another point of tension between Hezbollah and the FPM is the serious disagreement between Hezbollah's Shiite ally Amal and its Christian ally FPM. Although Hezbollah has been managing these conflicts for a long time, the confrontations between the two parties are escalating, posing the question as to how Hezbollah will continue to manage these relations. During the 2016 presidential election, Amal Movement leader Nabih Berri declared that he won't vote for Aoun.<sup>71</sup> In a leaked video of an election rally, Bassil called Berri a "baltaji", or a thug, sparking violent street protests.<sup>72</sup> Additionally, the disagreements in various cabinet issues,<sup>73</sup> most famously regarding energy, electricity and parliamentary elections, as well as the two sides mutual accusations of corruption have kept the tension fresh.<sup>74</sup>

In the government formation crises that have deepened since the 2018 parliamentary elections, both the disagreements between Amal and the FPM, and clash of interests over the cabinet have also sometimes directly confronted the allies. FPM on one side and the Shiite duo on the other could not agree on three main points in the government formation crisis.

The first is the issue of veto power in the cabinet. During the formation of the second government of Aoun's term starting from May 2018 elections, Hezbollah was reluctant to give Aoun and Bassil veto power and control of 11 seats in the cabinet and demanded the representation of its six Sunni allies, which was initially refused by Aoun.75 After the resignation of prime minister-designate Mustapha Adib, Saad Hariri was appointed as prime minister-designate with the support of Hezbollah and Amal. However, Hariri failed to form a government due to Aoun's demand of a third of the seats, seeking veto power.76

Although Hezbollah has been managing these conflicts for a long time, the confrontations between the two parties are escalating, posing the question as to how Hezbollah will continue to manage these relations

The second point of disagreement between Hezbollah and FPM on the cabinet is the power struggle over the finance ministry, which oversees all national and international capital flow, together with the central bank. Claiming that this ministry should be allocated to a Shia, the Shiite duo Hezbollah and Amal have been eager to control this ministry even to the point of clashing with the FPM who criticized a sectarian allocation to this ministry. Later, Hariri also gained the support of Shiite duo by promising to nominate an independent Shiite figure to this ministry. Indeed, Najib Mikati followed the same strategy and appointed Youssef Khalil, who was the former central bank official nominated by Nabih Berri and close friend of head of central bank Riad Salameh.

The disagreement over naming Hariri for the premiership was another straining point between the FPM on one side and Hezbollah and Amal on the other. As mentioned above, despite his national ally's support, Aoun opposed Hariri during both his government formation in the year before. When Nabih Berri, strongly stood behind the premiership of Hariri, <sup>80</sup> Aoun forwarded the early election card knowing that Hezbollah would be concerned that early elections would reduce its weight in parliament under Lebanon's current conditions. Previously, while establishing a new government under Hariri's premiership in January 2019, Gebran Bassil, who served as foreign minister in the cabinet representing the FPM, was also in an overt power struggle<sup>81</sup> with Hariri due to his holding of veto power in cabinet.

The Tayyouneh clashes that took place on October 14, 2021 following the Beirut Port investigations, and the subsequent cabinet crisis have further complicated relations between FPM, Amal and Hezbollah. The Shiite duo, who had already succeeded in dismissing Fadi Sawan to relieve the pressure of the port investigation,<sup>82</sup> strongly demanded the removal of judge Tarek Bitar after he lifted the immunity of Amal deputies and summoned them to a hearing.<sup>83</sup> When this request was rejected, the Shiite Duo organized street protests and 7 people lost their lives in the armed conflict between the Duo and the Christian Lebanese Forces (LF) sympathizers in the Tayyouneh neighborhood.<sup>84</sup>

Although Hezbollah tries to show in public that it maintains an unbreakable alliance with the Amal movement, it also tries to side with FPM in issues on which FPM and Amal seemingly disagree over

During this process, the Shiite Duo was disturbed by the FPM's passive attitude towards Bitar and the FPM's statement that the investigation could not be resolved with street protests. Lebanese President Michel Aoun further tweeted an accusatory tweet that "Those who are innocent don't fear the judiciary." Following the incident, Amal and FPM issued strongly worded statements mounting to attacks against each other. Thereupon, Berri accused the FPM of supporting the LF in the Tayyouneh incident, breaking the "real alliance" between Amal and Hezbollah, and openly blamed it "for the disasters and deficiencies it has dragged the country into during its reign, until the country arrived in hell."

Although Hezbollah tries to show in public that it maintains an unbreakable alliance with the Amal movement, it also tries to side with FPM in issues on which FPM and Amal seemingly disagree over, the latest of which is the disagreement in parliament over the expatriate vote.<sup>88</sup>

#### Conclusion

When looking at the developments after 2019, while the FPM and Hezbollah were blamed for Lebanon's free fall, the strategic foundations of the 15-years alliance seem to be weaker than ever. FPM and Hezbollah have not only differed on issues such as the cabinet formation but also created a burden for each other in certain dimensions, whether internally or externally. To what extent the allied parties will tolerate these burdens in exchange of new benefits, and the possibility of alternative alliances will ultimately decide the alliance's sustainability. While different domestic alliances are straining this relationship in the background, another factor that will determine the MoU's future is the international factor. The resumption of US-Iran nuclear talks, for which Biden gave the green light, <sup>89</sup> could reverse the momentum in Lebanese isolation and give Hezbollah some respite at home. Meanwhile, the FPM and Amal continue to take strong rhetorical stances on the port investigations and against each other, trying to rally their electoral bases ahead of the elections. To this moment, these mutual public attacks can be regarded as tactics rather than signs of a strategic rift. It remains to be seen the electoral alliances that will emerge in the coming days.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1- "المجلس السياسي في التيار: تفاهم مار مخايل ردع إسرائيل ولكنه لم ينجح في مشروع بناء الدولة", Tayyar, 6 February 2021. https://bit.ly/2SQ8YW3
- "FPM Says Its Agreement with Hizbullah Failed at State-Building", Naharnet, o6 February 2021. <a href="http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/279229-fpm-says-its-agreement-with-hizbullah-failed-at-state-building">http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/279229-fpm-says-its-agreement-with-hizbullah-failed-at-state-building</a>
- 2- Nicholas Blanford, "Hezbollah's Evolution from Lebanese Militia to Regional Player", Middle East Institute, 28 November 2017. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.mei.edu/publications/hezbollahs-evolution-lebanese-militia-regional-player">https://www.mei.edu/publications/hezbollahs-evolution-lebanese-militia-regional-player</a>
- 3- Jihad Taha, 2016, "Hezbollah After the Lebanese Civil War: How the Taif Agreement Created a Window of Opportunity for the Continued Existence of the 'Party of God'" (MA Thesis), Aalborg University: Copenhagen, Retrieved from: <a href="https://projekter.aau.dk/projekter/en/studentthesis/hezbollah-after-the-lebanese-civil-war--how-the-taif-agreement-created-a-window-of-opportunity-for-the-continued-existence-of-the-party-of-god(7a71ed72-634a-479a-8170-ce8b28294e73).html</a>
- 4- In these elections, Hezbollah achieved to win 8 seats in 1992, 7 seats in 1996, and 10 seats in 2000.
- 5- Bombing the Beirut's US Embassy and killing 63 people in 1983, bombing the Israeli embassy in Buenos Aires in 1992, car bombing at Israel's London embassy and Buenos Aires Jewish community center in 1994, the assassination of Lebanese Prime Minister Rafik Hariri in 2005, and abduction of two Israeli soldiers in 2006.
- Kali Robinson, "What is Hezbollah?", Council on Foreign Relations, 1 September 2020. <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-hezbollah">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-hezbollah</a>
- 6- Joseph P. Helou, 2020. "The Rise of Aoun and His Movement (1988-1990)" in Activism, Change and Sectarianism in the Free Patriotic Movement in Lebanon. Palgrave MacMillian
- 7- Joseph P. Helou, 2020. "The Free Patriotic Movement's Emergence in the Complex Political Economy of Post-war Period" in *Activism, Change and Sectarianism in the Free Patriotic Movement in Lebanon*. Palgrave MacMillian.
- 8- For the principles and objectives of the Qornet Shehwan Gathering: <a href="https://themiddleeastmirror.weebly.com/uploads/7/5/3/o/7530186/gornet\_shehwan\_gathering.pdf">https://themiddleeastmirror.weebly.com/uploads/7/5/3/o/7530186/gornet\_shehwan\_gathering.pdf</a>
- 9- "Aoun urges US to adopt Syria Accountability Act", The Daily Star Lebanon, September 19, 2003. <a href="https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2003/Sep-19/43256-aoun-urges-us-to-adopt-syria-accountability-act.ashx">https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2003/Sep-19/43256-aoun-urges-us-to-adopt-syria-accountability-act.ashx</a>
- 10- "Syria Accountability and Lebanese Sovereign Restoration Act of 2003", Public Law 108-175, December 12, 2003. Retrieved from: https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-108publ175/pdf/PLAW-108publ175.pdf
- 11- United Nations Security Council Resolutions: Resolution 1559. 2004. http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/1559
- 12- Joseph P. Helou, 2020. "The Free Patriotic Movement's Emergence in the Complex Political Economy of Post-war Period" in *Activism, Change and Sectarianism in the Free Patriotic Movement in Lebanon*. Palgrave MacMillian.
- 13- For the detailed analysis of sectarian power division after the Taif Agreement: Joseph Bahout, "The Unraveling of Lebanon's Taif Agreement: Limits of Sect-Based Power Sharing", 16 May 2016. <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/2016/05/16/unraveling-of-lebanon-s-taif-agreement-limits-of-sect-based-power-sharing-pub-63571">https://carnegieendowment.org/2016/05/16/unraveling-of-lebanon-s-taif-agreement-limits-of-sect-based-power-sharing-pub-63571</a>
- 14- Joseph A. Kechichian, 2016, "Does the Lebanese Constitution Need a Facelift?", Gulf News. Retrieved from: <a href="https://gulfnews.com/world/mena/does-the-lebanese-constitution-need-a-facelift-1.1879280">https://gulfnews.com/world/mena/does-the-lebanese-constitution-need-a-facelift-1.1879280</a>
- 15- United Nations Security Council Resolutions: Resolution 1559. 2004. http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/1559
- 16- Krista E. Wiegand, "Reformation of a Terrorist Group: Hezbollah as a Lebanese Political Party", Studies in Conflict and Terrorism, 23 July 2009. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10576100903039320?journalCode=uter20">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10576100903039320?journalCode=uter20</a>
- 17- Joseph P. Helou, 2020. "Risks of Party Transition and Sectarian Politics (2005–2015)" in *Activism*, *Change and Sectarianism in the Free Patriotic Movement in Lebanon*. Palgrave MacMillian.
- 18- Fouad Ilias, "The Memorandum of Understanding: Full Text of Memorandum of Understanding between Hezbollah and Free Patriotic Movement declared on February 6th, 2006" in *The Evolving Patterns of Lebanese Politics in Post Syria Lebanon*. Graduate Institute Publications. Retrieved from: <a href="https://books.openedition.org/iheid/268?lang=en#text">https://books.openedition.org/iheid/268?lang=en#text</a>
- 19- Bouchra Bouyoub, "The Free Patriotic Movement and Hezbollah Political Entente: A Paradigm Shift in Lebanese Identity and State Formation?" in State Formation and Identity in the Middle East and North Africa. Palgrave Macmillian.

- 20- In this government, anti-Syrian and pro-American parties (Future Movement, Lebanese Forces, PSP) held the majority of twenty-four seats. On the other hand, pro-Syrian (Hezbollah and Amal) politicians held the minority of the seats in the Cabinet of Ministers and the Parliament.
- 21- "Lebanese Prime Minister: Disarm Hezbollah, Israel Withdraw", ABC News, 1 August 2006. <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/WNT/Mideast/story?id=2257499&page=1">https://abcnews.go.com/WNT/Mideast/story?id=2257499&page=1</a>
- 22- "Beirut challenge to Hezbollah telecom network", France 24, 6 May 2008. <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/20080506-beirut-challenge-hezbollah-telecom-network-lebanon">https://www.france24.com/en/20080506-beirut-challenge-hezbollah-telecom-network-lebanon</a>
- 23- "Hezbollah Seizes Swath of Beirut From U.S.-Backed Lebanon Government", The New York Times, 10 May 2008. https://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/10/world/middleeast/10lebanon.html
- 24- "Deal for Lebanese Factions Leaves Hezbollah Stronger", The New York Times, 22 May 2008. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/22/world/middleeast/22lebanon.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/22/world/middleeast/22lebanon.html</a>
- 25- In the Doha Agreement, electoral constituencies were designed according to the 1960 law, in which predominantly Christian populated areas were separated and accepted as a new electoral district. For instance, the single electoral district of Beirut is divided into three.
- For the full text of the Doha Agreement: <a href="https://peacemaker.un.org/lebanon-dohaagreement2008">https://peacemaker.un.org/lebanon-dohaagreement2008</a>
- 26- Final Report on The Lebanese Parliamentary Election, The National Democratic Institute, 47. <a href="https://www.ndi.org/files/Lebanese\_Elections\_Report\_2009.pdf">https://www.ndi.org/files/Lebanese\_Elections\_Report\_2009.pdf</a>.
- 27- "Aoun sees role for Hezbollah until threats to Lebanon cease", Al-Monitor, 21 September 2017. <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/lebanon-president-aoun-unga-hezbollah-threat-syria-israel.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/lebanon-president-aoun-unga-hezbollah-threat-syria-israel.html</a>
- 28- "Who is Lebanon's Ahmed al-Assir?", Al Jazeera, 26 June 2013. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2013/6/26/who-is-lebanons-ahmed-al-assir">https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2013/6/26/who-is-lebanons-ahmed-al-assir</a>
- 29- "Hezbollah, Syria army launch offensive at Syrian-Lebanese border", Reuters, 21 July 2017. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-lebanon-idUSKBN1A608S">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-lebanon-idUSKBN1A608S</a>
- 30- Pulling Lebanon out of the Pit, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/lebanon/214-pulling-lebanon-out-pit
- 31- Bruce Riedel, "Saudi Arabia turns up the heat on Hezbollah", Brookings Institute, 29 March 2016. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2016/03/29/saudi-arabia-turns-up-the-heat-on-hezbollah/
- 32- "Saad Hariri Quits as Lebanon Prime Minister, Blaming Iran", The New York Times, 4 November 2017. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/04/world/middleeast/saad-hariri-lebanon-iran.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/04/world/middleeast/saad-hariri-lebanon-iran.html</a>
- 33- Lebanese Forces, Future Movement's Relations Aggravated, ASharq Al-Awsat, 14 December, 2017 https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/1112941/lebanese-forces-future-movements-relations-aggravated
- 34- "Michel Aoun: Nothing justifies Saad Hariri's detention", Al Jazeera, 15 November 2017. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/15/michel-aoun-nothing-justifies-saad-hariris-detention">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/15/michel-aoun-nothing-justifies-saad-hariris-detention</a>
- 35- Halim Shebaya, "Where do Lebanon's Christians stand on Hezbollah?", Al Jazeera, 30 November 2017. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2017/11/30/where-do-lebanons-christians-stand-on-hezbollah/?gb=true">https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2017/11/30/where-do-lebanons-christians-stand-on-hezbollah/?gb=true</a>
- 36- "Hezbollah, Amal and allies biggest winners in Lebanon elections", Al Jazeera, 8 May 2018. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/5/8/hezbollah-amal-and-allies-biggest-winners-in-lebanon-elections">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/5/8/hezbollah-amal-and-allies-biggest-winners-in-lebanon-elections</a>
- 37- "Lebanon scraps WhatsApp tax as protests rage", BBC, 18 October 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50095448
- 38- "Lebanese overcome sectarian divide, unite for protests", Anadolu Agency, 20 November 2019. <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/lebanese-overcome-sectarian-divide-unite-for-protests/1650534">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/lebanese-overcome-sectarian-divide-unite-for-protests/1650534</a>
- 39- "Bassil Tells FPMers 'Don't Fear' as They Chant Own 'Hela Ho' Slogan", Naharnet, 24 October 2019. <a href="http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/265888">http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/265888</a>
- 40- "Public uproar in protest-hit Lebanon over FM's Davos invite", France 24, 20 January 2020. <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/20200120-public-uproar-in-protest-hit-lebanon-over-fm-s-davos-invite">https://www.france24.com/en/20200120-public-uproar-in-protest-hit-lebanon-over-fm-s-davos-invite</a>
- 41- "Lebanon's former foreign minister tries to defend Davos trip as country faces economic collapse", CNBC, 23 January 2020. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/23/lebanons-former-foreign-minister-tries-to-defend-davos-trip.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/23/lebanons-former-foreign-minister-tries-to-defend-davos-trip.html</a>

- 42- "We are being open and transparent", Executive, 17 October 2013. <a href="https://www.executive-magazine.com/economics-policy/gebran-bassil-qa">https://www.executive-magazine.com/economics-policy/gebran-bassil-qa</a>
- 43- "Treasury Targets Corruption in Lebanon", U.S. Department of the Treasury, 6 November 2020. <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1177">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1177</a>
- 44- In their interviews, Vivian Y. and Hwaida S. convey the thoughts of many members of the Shiite community who remain loyal to Nasrallah but stand against the current corrupt system. See: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/04/world/middleeast/lebanon-protests-shiites-hezbollah.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/04/world/middleeast/lebanon-protests-shiites-hezbollah.html</a>
- In her report, Baida Bahs says that the Shiite community's participation in the protests in Nabatieh province, standing against Hezbollah and Amal, has shaken the idea of "unity of the Shiites". See: <a href="https://carnegie-mec.org/diwan/82388">https://carnegie-mec.org/diwan/82388</a>
- 45- "Lebanon's Nasrallah backs government amid raging protests", Al Jazeera, 19 October 2019. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/19/lebanons-nasrallah-backs-government-amid-raging-protests">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/19/lebanons-nasrallah-backs-government-amid-raging-protests</a>
- 46- "Hezbollah supporters attack protesters in Lebanon", Anadolu Agency, 26 November 2019. <a href="https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/hezbollah-supporters-attack-protesters-in-lebanon/1655633">https://www.aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/hezbollah-supporters-attack-protesters-in-lebanon/1655633</a>
- 47- "Lebanon: 2019 Article IV Consultation-Press Release; Staff Report; Informational Annex; and Statement by the Executive Director for Lebanon", International Monetary Fund (IMF), 17 October 2019. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2019/10/17/Lebanon-2019-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-Informational-Annex-and-48733">https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2019/10/17/Lebanon-2019-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-Informational-Annex-and-48733</a>
- 48- "Lebanon: Why the country is in crisis", BBC, 5 August 2020. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-53390108">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-53390108</a>
- 49- "Lebanon Sinking into One of the Most Severe Global Crises Episodes, amidst Deliberate Inaction", World Bank Press Release, June 1, 2021. <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/05/01/lebanon-sinking-into-one-of-the-most-severe-global-crises-episodes">https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/05/01/lebanon-sinking-into-one-of-the-most-severe-global-crises-episodes</a>
- 50- "Lebanon: Dollars shield some from hyperinflation crisis", DW, 13 August 2021. <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/lebanon-dollars-shield-some-from-hyperinflation-crisis/a-58843383">https://www.dw.com/en/lebanon-dollars-shield-some-from-hyperinflation-crisis/a-58843383</a>
- 51- Maha Yahya, "Lebanon: Not Expecting Gulf Aid to Come Back", June 09, 2020, Carnegie Middle East, <a href="https://carnegie-mec.org/2020/06/09/lebanon-not-expecting-gulf-aid-to-come-back-pub-82009">https://carnegie-mec.org/2020/06/09/lebanon-not-expecting-gulf-aid-to-come-back-pub-82009</a>,
- Gulf States Withdraw Ambassadors to Lebanon Over Criticism of Yemen War, New York Times, Oct. 30, 2021. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/30/world/middleeast/lebanon-ambassadors-saudi-gulf.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/30/world/middleeast/lebanon-ambassadors-saudi-gulf.html</a>
- 52- "Lebanon's Diab urges donors to 'save' crisis-hit country", July 6, 2021, <a href="https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210706-lebanon-s-diab-urges-donors-to-save-crisis-hit-country">https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210706-lebanon-s-diab-urges-donors-to-save-crisis-hit-country</a>; "CEDRE: one year later, where are we?", L'Orient Today, April 9, 2019 <a href="https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1165541/cedre-one-year-later-where-are-we-html">https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1165541/cedre-one-year-later-where-are-we-html</a>; "Gulf states cut ties with Lebanon as diplomatic row escalates," Financial Times, Oct. 30, 2021. <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/4f37a44a-c3db-476e-bo93-8e89e3d67c69">https://www.ft.com/content/4f37a44a-c3db-476e-bo93-8e89e3d67c69</a>
- 53- "Maronite patriarch implicitly criticizes Hezbollah for Lebanon's isolation", Al Arabiya News, 15 July 2020. <a href="https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2020/07/15/Maronite-patriarch-implicitly-criticizes-Hezbollah-for-Lebanon-s-isolation">https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle-east/2020/07/15/Maronite-patriarch-implicitly-criticizes-Hezbollah-for-Lebanon-s-isolation</a>
- 54- Andrew Devereux, "Beirut Port Blast Punctures Trust in Hezbollah", The Jamestown Foundation, 23 October 2020. Retrieved from: <a href="https://jamestown.org/program/beirut-port-blast-punctures-trust-in-hezbollah/">https://jamestown.org/program/beirut-port-blast-punctures-trust-in-hezbollah/</a>
- 55- Rosita Di Peri, "Stretching the margins: Identity, power and new 'frontiers' in Lebanon's Maronite community", *Mediterranean Politics*, 25 October 2019.
- 56- "Rai upholds stances on Syria, Hezbollah's arms", The Daily Star, 1 October 2011. <a href="https://www.dailystar.com.lb/">https://www.dailystar.com.lb/</a> News/Politics/2011/Oct-01/150199-rai-upholds-stances-on-syria-hezbollahs-arms.ashx
- "Lebanon Patriarch and Hezbollah Chief Met to Discuss Presidential Vacuum," YaLibnan, 4 May 2016, <a href="http://yalibnan.com/2016/05/04/lebanon-patriarch-and-hezbollah-chief-met-to-discuss-presidential-vacuum">http://yalibnan.com/2016/05/04/lebanon-patriarch-and-hezbollah-chief-met-to-discuss-presidential-vacuum</a>.
- 57- "Lebanon's Hezbollah disapproves of patriarch's Jerusalem trip", Reuters, 16 May 2014. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-maronites-pope-idUSBREA4FoHM20140516">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-maronites-pope-idUSBREA4FoHM20140516</a>

- 58- "Lebanon's top bishop slams Hizballah's 'divisive' intervention in Syria", The New Arab, 13 March 2017. <a href="https://english.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/3/13/lebanons-top-bishop-slams-hizballahs-divisive-intervention-in-syria">https://english.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/3/13/lebanons-top-bishop-slams-hizballahs-divisive-intervention-in-syria</a>
  59- "Lebanese Christian Leader Makes Rare Visit to Saudi Arabia", The New York Times, 14 November 2017. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/14/world/middleeast/saudi-arabia-lebanon-maronite-patriarch.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/14/world/middleeast/saudi-arabia-lebanon-maronite-patriarch.html</a>
- 60- "Lebanon's Christian patriarch blames Hezbollah for crisis", The National, 17 July 2020. <a href="https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/mena/lebanon-s-christian-patriarch-blames-hezbollah-for-crisis-1.1050708">https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/mena/lebanon-s-christian-patriarch-blames-hezbollah-for-crisis-1.1050708</a>
- 61- "Lebanon's top Christian cleric urges politicians to form govt", Middle East Online, 25 December 2020. <a href="https://middle-east-online.com/en/lebanon%E2%80%99s-top-christian-cleric-urges-politicians-form-govt">https://middle-east-online.com/en/lebanon%E2%80%99s-top-christian-cleric-urges-politicians-form-govt</a>
- 62- "Rouhani renews Aoun's invitation to Tehran", The Daily Star, 18 October 2017. <a href="https://www.dailystar.com.lb/">https://www.dailystar.com.lb/</a> News/Lebanon-News/2017/Oct-18/423113-rouhani-renews-aouns-invitation-to-tehran.ashx
- 63- "Lebanese foreign minister denounced over Israel comments", Reuters, 28 December 2017. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-israel-idUSKBN1EM1EZ">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-israel-idUSKBN1EM1EZ</a>
- 64- "Lebanon should invite Syria to Arab economic summit: Hezbollah", Xinhua, 4 January 2019. <a href="http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/04/c\_137717852.htm">http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/04/c\_137717852.htm</a>
- 65- "Lebanon's Hezbollah: negotiating over border does not mean peace with Israel", Reuters, 8 October 2020. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-israel-hezbollah-idUSKBN26T2CF">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-israel-hezbollah-idUSKBN26T2CF</a>
- 66- "Lebanon president fails to rule out peace with Israel", Middle East Monitor, 17 August 2020. <a href="https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20200817-lebanon-president-fails-to-rule-out-peace-with-israel/">https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20200817-lebanon-president-fails-to-rule-out-peace-with-israel/</a>
- 67- "Treasury Targets High-Ranking Hizballah Officials", US Department of the Treasury, 22 October 2020. <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1161">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1161</a>
- "US sanctions Lebanon-based firms, person for links to Hezbollah", Al Jazeera, 17 September 2020. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2020/9/17/us-sanctions-lebanon-based-firms-person-for-links-to-hezbollah">https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2020/9/17/us-sanctions-lebanon-based-firms-person-for-links-to-hezbollah</a>
- "US imposes sanctions on seven Lebanese men connected to Hezbollah", Al Jazeera, 11 May 2021. <a href="https://www.aliazeera.com/news/2021/5/11/us-imposes-sanctions-on-seven-lebanese-men-connected-to-hezbollah">https://www.aliazeera.com/news/2021/5/11/us-imposes-sanctions-on-seven-lebanese-men-connected-to-hezbollah</a>
- 68- "Treasury Targets Corruption in Lebanon", U.S. Department of the Treasury, 6 November 2020. <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1177">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1177</a>
- 69- "US imposes sanctions on Lebanon's former foreign minister", The Guardian, 6 November 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/06/us-imposes-sanctions-on-lebanons-former-foreign-minister">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/nov/06/us-imposes-sanctions-on-lebanons-former-foreign-minister</a>
- 70- "Trump administration sanctions Christian leader in Lebanon", Los Angeles Times, 6 November 2020. https://www.latimes.com/politics/story/2020-11-06/trump-administration-sanctions-christian-leader-in-lebanon
- 71- "Berri : I won't vote for Aoun and won't nominate Hariri as PM", Ya Liban, 22 October 2016. <a href="https://yalibnan.com/2016/10/22/berri-i-wont-vote-for-aoun-and-wont-nominate-hariri-as-pm/">https://yalibnan.com/2016/10/22/berri-i-wont-vote-for-aoun-and-wont-nominate-hariri-as-pm/</a>
- 72- "Protests erupt after Lebanon's foreign minister calls parliament speaker 'thug'", Middle East Eye, 30 January 2018. https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/protests-erupt-after-lebanons-foreign-minister-calls-parliament-speaker-thug
- 73- In December 2017, Aoun signed a decree promoting army officers without the signature of Shi'ite Finance Minister Ali Hassan Khalil, a member of Amal Movement. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-politics-idUSKBN1Fl29Q">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-politics-idUSKBN1Fl29Q</a>. In July 2019, Berri and Bassil contested over the Article 80 in the state budget. <a href="https://www.zawya.com/mena/en/economy/story/Bassil hints-at-solution-to-latest-disputeover-budget-SNG-150150881/">https://www.zawya.com/mena/en/economy/story/Bassil hints-at-solution-to-latest-disputeover-budget-SNG-150150881/</a>.

.Annahar, 30 December 2017 "عون وبري في 7102... الكيمياء المستحيلة

https://bit.ly/3HBw9bf

بالبيانات» -<sub>74</sub> , Asharq al Awsat, 24 October 2021.

https://bit.ly/3Ftme5F

75- Joseph Haboush, 18 January 2019, "It's complicated: The Aoun-Hezbollah relationship", Middle East Institute. <a href="https://www.mei.edu/publications/its-complicated-aoun-hezbollah-relationship">https://www.mei.edu/publications/its-complicated-aoun-hezbollah-relationship</a>

76- "Lebanon's Hariri, Aoun fail to agree on cabinet formation amid turmoil", TRT World, 22 March 2021. <a href="https://www.trtworld.com/middle-east/lebanon-s-hariri-aoun-fail-to-agree-on-cabinet-formation-amid-turmoil-45229">https://www.trtworld.com/middle-east/lebanon-s-hariri-aoun-fail-to-agree-on-cabinet-formation-amid-turmoil-45229</a>

77- "Lebanon's leader Mustapha Adib steps down as hopes for reform collapse", The Guardian, 26 September 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/26/lebanons-leader-mustapha-adib-steps-down-as-hopes-for-reform-collapse">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/26/lebanons-leader-mustapha-adib-steps-down-as-hopes-for-reform-collapse</a>

78- "Lebanon's Hariri Proposes Naming Independent Shiite at Finance Ministry", Ashaq Al-Awsat, 23 September 2020. <a href="https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/2524241/lebanons-hariri-proposes-naming-independent-shiite-finance-ministry">https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/2524241/lebanons-hariri-proposes-naming-independent-shiite-finance-ministry</a>

79- "Senior Lebanese cenbank official proposed as finance minister in new cabinet – sources", Reuters, 10 September 2021. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/senior-lebanese-cenbank-official-proposed-finance-minister-new-cabinet-sources-2021-09-10/">https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/senior-lebanese-cenbank-official-proposed-finance-minister-new-cabinet-sources-2021-09-10/</a>

80- "ابرّي له Lebanon Files, 7 May 2021. https://bit.ly/3E5Yiod الله الله المعارضة في حال الاستمرار بدعم باسيل. Lebanon Files, 7 May 2021. https://bit.ly/3E5Yiod 1- Bassil used the power of being both in the ruling party and in the cabinet to eliminate Hariri at certain points. Firstly, Bassil tried to depose the Director of the Internal Security Forces (ISF) Major-General Imad Othman, a Sunni officer, with the accusation of usurping power and operating without oversight. https://www.lebanondebate.com/news/433859

Secondly, Bassil asked Peter Germanos to get involved in Hajj-Itani case to exonerate Hajj, who is former head of the Lebanese Anti-Cybercrime and Intellectual Property Bureau under Aoun's patronage, from the accusation of fabricating evidence for the imprisonment of actor Ziad Itani. <a href="https://www.the961.com/former-lebanese-isf-officer-suzanne-al-hajj-acquitted-in-itani-case/">https://www.the961.com/former-lebanese-isf-officer-suzanne-al-hajj-acquitted-in-itani-case/</a>

Thirdly, Bassil addressed a speech at the emergency Arab League Speech on the Turkish-Syrian border independent from the government's policy. Just after, Hariri issued a statement that distancing the government from Bassil's speech. <a href="https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2019/Oct-13/493425-hariri-distances-government-from-bassil-speech.ashx">https://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2019/Oct-13/493425-hariri-distances-government-from-bassil-speech.ashx</a>

82- "Lebanese court removes investigator who charged politicians over Beirut blast", Reuters, 18 February 2021. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/lebanon-crisis-blast-int-idUSKBN2Al1GP">https://www.reuters.com/article/lebanon-crisis-blast-int-idUSKBN2Al1GP</a>

83- "Port investigator Tarek Bitar has asked for permission to prosecute top officials", L'Orient Today, o2 July 2021. <a href="https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1267178/port-investigator-tarek-bitar-has-asked-for-permission-to-prosecute-top-officials.html">https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1267178/port-investigator-tarek-bitar-has-asked-for-permission-to-prosecute-top-officials.html</a>

84- "At least 6 killed, dozens wounded in gunfire near Beirut protest", Al Jazeera, 14 October 2021. <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/14/one-killed-beirut-hezbollah-protest">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/14/one-killed-beirut-hezbollah-protest</a>

- 85- "خلاف بين «حزب الله» و«الوطني الحر» حول تحقيقات المرفأ" -85, Ashaq Al-Awsat, 16 October 2021. https://bit.ly/3ni5Y00
- 86- https://twitter.com/General\_Aoun/status/1458386553160585220
- 87- "Tension Is Escalating Between Amal And The Free Patriotic Movement", The 961, 27 October 2021. <a href="https://www.the961.com/tension-between-amal-and-fpm/">https://www.the961.com/tension-between-amal-and-fpm/</a>
- 88- Gebran Bassil Wants To Appeal Parliament Decision Allowing Expats To Vote For 128 Members, the 961, October 29, 2021. <a href="https://www.the961.com/bassil-to-appeal-parliament-decision-expats-vote-128/">https://www.the961.com/bassil-to-appeal-parliament-decision-expats-vote-128/</a>
- 89- "Biden Administration Formally Offers to Restart Nuclear Talks with Iran", New York Times, 18 February 2021. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/18/us/politics/biden-iran-nuclear.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/18/us/politics/biden-iran-nuclear.html</a>

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Selman Büyükkara is a research assistant in the Department of Political Science and International Relations at Istanbul Sabahattin Zaim University. He is an MA student at Marmara University and he holds a BA from İstanbul Şehir University. His main research interests are Islamism, Islamic movements, democratization and political theory.

#### **ABOUT AL SHARQ STRATEGIC RESEARCH**

A think tank that looks to undertake impartial, rigorous research to promote the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue and social justice.

Address: Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6

No:68 Postal Code: 34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey Telephone: +902126031815

Fax: +902126031665

Email: info@sharqforum.org

### research.sharqforum.org







f SharqStrategic

